Economic Policy Institute

Why unions are good for workers—especially in a crisis like COVID-19

12 policies that would boost worker rights, safety, and wages

Report • By Celine McNicholas, Lynn Rhinehart, Margaret Poydock, Heidi Shierholz, and Daniel Perez • August 25, 2020

What this report finds: The COVID-19 pandemic has underscored both the importance of unions in giving workers a collective voice in the workplace and the urgent need to reform U.S. labor laws to arrest the erosion of those rights. During the crisis, unionized workers have been able to secure enhanced safety measures, additional premium pay, paid sick time, and a say in the terms of furloughs or workshare arrangements to save jobs. These pandemic-specific benefits build on the many ways unions help workers. Following are just a few of the benefits, according to the latest data:

- Unionized workers (workers covered by a union contract) earn on average 11.2% more in wages than nonunionized peers (workers in the same industry and occupation with similar education and experience).
- Black and Hispanic workers get a larger boost from unionization. Black workers represented by a union are paid 13.7% more than their nonunionized peers. Hispanic workers represented by unions are paid 20.1% more than their nonunionized peers.

Why it matters: A badly broken system governing collective bargaining has eroded unions and worker power more broadly, contributing to both the suffering during the pandemic and the extreme economic inequality exacerbated by the pandemic. In spite of efforts to push policy reforms, the U.S. entered the COVID-19 pandemic with a weak system of labor protections. As a result, working people, particularly low-wage workers—who are disproportionately women and workers of color—have largely borne the costs of the pandemic. While providing the "essential" services we rely on, many of these workers have been forced to work without protective gear; many have no access to paid sick leave; and when workers have spoken up about health and safety concerns, they have been fired.

What we can do about it: Policymakers must enact reforms that promote workers' collective power. While one package of needed reforms—the Protecting the Right to Organize (PRO) Act—already has widespread political support and has passed the U.S. House of Representatives, there are a range of other practical policy reforms that should be a priority for the first 100 days of the administration in charge in 2021. These reforms build on existing legal frameworks and structures of worker power and could be put in place while we take on the larger task of considering new structures that promote workers' collective power. Leaders who are interested in using their power to halt and reverse the four-

SECTIONS

- 1. Introduction 2
- The coronavirus
 economic crisis is not
 close to over 3
- Coronavirus impacts disproportionately affect Black and Hispanic workers • 4
- Unions have played an integral role in securing benefits for workers during the pandemic • 5
- How unions help working people broadly • 5
- If workers want unions and they are critical to a just economy—why don't we have them?
 8
- Policy solutions for strengthening workers' bargaining rights • 10

Endnotes • 18
References • 20

1

decades-old trend of rising inequality and near wage stagnation for most workers can't afford to wait.

Introduction

The COVID-19 pandemic has exposed a reality that U.S. workers have long confronted—U.S. labor law fails to protect working people. For decades, union leaders and workers' rights advocates have called on policymakers to reform a badly broken system, warning that the erosion of unions—and of worker power more broadly—was contributing to extreme economic inequality and threatening our overall democracy.

In spite of efforts to push policy reforms, the U.S. entered the COVID-19 pandemic with a weak system of labor protections, historically low rates of union density, and extreme economic inequality. As a result, working people, particularly low-wage workers—who are disproportionately women and workers of color—have largely borne the costs of the pandemic. While providing the "essential" services we rely on, these workers have been forced to work without protective gear, have no access to paid sick leave, and when workers have spoken up about health and safety concerns they have been fired. Clearly, a system that allows this dynamic must be reformed.

Reform must be responsive to the lessons we have learned from the challenges working people have faced during the pandemic. One of the main lessons is the need for and power of workers' collective voice in the workplace. Where workers have been able to act collectively and through their union, they have been able to secure enhanced safety measures, additional premium pay, and paid sick time. Unionized workers have had a voice in how their employers navigate the pandemic, including negotiating for terms of furloughs or work-share arrangements to save jobs.

Research shows the advantages workers in unions have over nonunionized workers. Workers with strong unions have been able to set industry standards for wages and benefits that help all workers, both union and nonunion (Rhinehart and McNicholas 2020). Never in recent history has this dynamic been more clear. Never has it been more important that all workers have a voice in the workplace and access to a union. Workers' lives and the health and safety of working families depends on their ability to have a say in how they do their jobs.

The right to a union and collective bargaining is also directly relevant to our urgent national conversation around racial inequality in its various forms, including economic disparities by race. Unions and collective bargaining help shrink the Black—white wage gap, due to the dual facts that Black workers are more likely than white workers to be represented by a union and Black workers who are in unions get a larger boost to wages from being in a union than white workers do (Farber et al. 2018). This means that the *decline* of unionization has played a significant role in the *expansion* of the Black—white wage gap over the last four decades, and that an increase in unionization could help

reverse those trends (Wilson and Rodgers 2016).

It is essential that policymakers prioritize reforms that promote workers' collective power. The political response to the economic and public health crises spurred by the COVID-19 pandemic has repeatedly failed to do so (McNicholas 2020). However, the pandemic will require sustained intervention. The depth of the economic crisis will necessitate additional legislative action. This provides an opportunity to workers, worker advocates, union leaders, and social justice advocates to demand that policymakers place the needs of working people ahead of corporate interests and deliver long overdue policy interventions and reforms that fulfill the promise made to U.S. workers nearly 100 years ago: the right to a union and collective bargaining. This crisis will continue to reshape our economy, our workforce, and our democracy. We must demand policies that create a more just economy and democracy.

This report examines the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on working people and our economy, discusses the importance of unions and workers' collective action in establishing an equitable economy and labor market, and recommends policy reforms to promote workers' collective power and grow union density. There is already widespread political support for many of these important reforms, including the Protecting the Right to Organize (PRO) Act, which passed the House of Representatives early this year. And, while it is important to consider new structures that promote workers' collective power, this report focuses on practical policy reforms that build on existing legal frameworks and structures of worker power. These reforms should be a priority for the first 100 days of any new administration that is interested in using its power to halt and reverse the four-decades-old trend of rising inequality and near wage stagnation for most workers—a trend that has been exacerbated and worsened by the COVID-19 pandemic.

The coronavirus economic crisis is not close to over

The coronavirus recession came swiftly. In February, the unemployment rate was at a 50-year low of 3.5%. The unemployment rate began rising in March, and in April, as fear of the virus and social-distancing measures shut down nonessential parts of the economy, the unemployment rate shot up to 14.7%—with the Bureau of Labor Statistics noting that the unemployment rate would have been 19.5% in April if not for 7.5 million workers who were misclassified as "employed, not at work" instead of being classified as temporarily unemployed (BLS 2020).²

As the economy began reopening in May, some workers who had been temporarily laid off in March and April began to be rehired, but as of July—as the virus surged in part because reopening was not accompanied by robust workplace safety and public health measures—progress had slowed dramatically. Given that the labor market remains 12.9 million jobs below where it was before the virus hit and the unemployment rate remains higher than it ever was during the Great Recession, a dramatically slowing recovery means the U.S. labor market is likely to be very weak for an extended period (Gould 2020b).

The danger of extended labor market weakness is particularly acute if Congress does not provide substantial additional fiscal aid (Bivens 2020; Bivens and Cooper 2020). The Congressional Budget Office predicts that if Congress does nothing, the unemployment rate will average 10.5% in the fourth quarter of this year, 8.4% in 2021, and over 7% in 2022—still *more than twice* where it was before the recession hit (CBO 2020). Without significant intervention by Congress, we are going to face a sustained period of economic weakness that will do lasting harm to the economy and the people who make up the economy, and will greatly exacerbate existing inequalities.

Coronavirus impacts disproportionately affect Black and Hispanic workers

The challenges of the COVID-19 pandemic have been felt broadly, but not equally. Lowwage workers have experienced vastly greater job loss due to the fact that low-wage jobs are concentrated in sectors that are getting hit particularly hard because they involve more social contact (such as restaurants and bars, hotels, personal services, events, and brick-and-mortar retail). Further, due to racial and ethnic differences in labor market outcomes caused by occupational segregation, discrimination, and other disparities rooted in systemic racism, Black, Latinx, and Asian American/Pacific Islander (AAPI) communities have experienced much greater job loss. While white non-Hispanic workers saw a peak unemployment rate of 12.8%, Black non-Hispanic workers saw a peak unemployment rate of 16.7%, Hispanic workers saw an unemployment rate of 18.5%, and AAPI workers saw an unemployment rate of 15.0%. This recession also saw greater job loss among women than among men, and, at the intersection of race and gender, unemployment rates peaked at incredibly high rates for women of color: 17.3% for Black non-Hispanic women, 20.5% for Hispanic women, and 16.1% for AAPI women.³

While a common conception may be that "everyone is working from home," survey data from the Bureau of Labor Statistics find that in fact fewer than 30% of workers can work from home (BLS-ATUS 2019).⁴ Black and Hispanic workers are even less likely to have the opportunity to telework. Less than one in five Black workers (19.7%) and only one in six Hispanic workers (16.2%) can telework (Gould and Shierholz 2020).

Workers who can't work from home but whose jobs have survived the pandemic include the millions of workers who are on the job providing "essential" services. The majority of essential workers are employed in health care; food and agriculture; and the industrial, commercial, and residential facilities and services industry (such as construction workers, building cleaning services workers, and maintenance workers). Women and workers of color make up the majority of all workers in the top three "essential" industries (McNicholas and Poydock 2020a).⁵

In spite of their critical role in providing necessary services, these workers have been working without access to fundamental protections like personal protective equipment or

paid sick leave. For instance, people of color make up half of essential workers in food and agriculture, which has the lowest median hourly wage, at \$13.12, of all essential work (McNicholas and Poydock 2020a). Low-wage workers in general are roughly half as likely as high-wage workers to have access to paid sick leave—less than half (47%) of low-wage workers have access to paid sick days, compared with 90% of high-wage workers (Gould 2020a). For Black workers, lack of access to paid sick time is compounded by lower rates of health insurance coverage. Black workers are 60% more likely to be uninsured than white workers (Wilson and Gould 2020).

While the majority of workers who are currently working onsite at their workplaces believe they face considerable risk of COVID-19 infection, Black and Hispanic workers are more likely to fear risks from work than are white workers. Results from one survey indicate that Black essential workers are nearly twice as likely as white essential workers to express concern about infection risk (Hertel-Fernandez et al. 2020). In fact, Black workers make up one in six of all front-line industry workers, putting them and their family members at greater risk of contracting and spreading COVID-19 (Wilson and Gould 2020).

Unions have played an integral role in securing benefits for workers during the pandemic

The Trump administration's failure to provide essential workers with basic protections during the coronavirus pandemic has underscored the importance of unions (McNicholas and Poydock 2020b). With a union, workers have negotiated additional pay, ¹⁰ health and safety measures, ¹¹ paid sick leave, ¹² and job preservation. ¹³ Furthermore, unionized workers have felt more secure speaking out about hazards (Jamieson 2020).

Without unions, many workers are forced to work without personal protective equipment or access to paid leave or premium pay. And when nonunion workers have advocated for health and safety protections or wage increases, they have often been retaliated against or even fired for doing so (Paul 2020; Davenport, Bhattarai, and McGregor 2020; Kruzel 2020; Eidelson 2020; Miller 2020). The lack of these basic protections has led to thousands of essential workers becoming infected with the coronavirus, and many are dying as a result (Bhattarai 2020; Kaplan and Kent 2020; Jewett, Bailey, and Renwick 2020).

How unions help working people broadly

While the coronavirus pandemic has underscored the importance of unions for working people, the benefits of union membership pre-date the pandemic and extend to a broad swath of the U.S. workforce. The following findings show just how diverse the unionized

workforce is and how the union-led wage and safety benefits help advance the goal of a fair and prosperous economy. Unless otherwise noted, the data findings that follow are for both private- and public-sector workers and derive from our analysis of Current Population Survey microdata pooled from 2015–2019 (EPI 2020), and "union workers" refers to workers covered by a union contract.

Who are today's union workers?

While historically union members had been predominately white men, today's union workers are a diverse group.

- More than one in nine workers (16.4 million) are covered by a union contract (Shierholz 2020).
- Almost two-thirds (65.2%) of workers covered by a union contract are women and/or people of color. Almost half (46.2%) are women. More than a third (36.1%) are Black, Hispanic, Asian American/Pacific Islander, or other people of color.
- Black workers are the major racial/ethnic group most likely to be represented by unions: 13.5% of Black workers are covered by a contract, compared with 12.2% of white workers, 10.2% of Hispanic workers, and 10.5% of AAPI workers.
- More than half (54.7%) of workers covered by a union contract have an associate degree or more education.
- More than two out of five (43.1%) have a bachelor's degree or more education.
- Union workers hail from a variety of sectors, but the biggest numbers are found in the public sector (7.9 million) and in private-sector industries like education and health services (2.1 million), manufacturing (1.4 million), transportation and utilities (1.2 million), construction (1.1 million), and wholesale and retail trade (917,000).
- Since industries vary in size, industries with the highest numbers of union workers aren't always the industries with the highest union coverage rate. The highest shares of workers covered by a union contract (the "union coverage rate") are public-sector workers (37.8%) and private-sector workers in the transportation and utilities (19.4%), construction (14.1%), information (10.4%), manufacturing (9.8%), and educational and health services (9.4%) industries.

Unions raise wages for both union and nonunion workers

On average, a worker covered by a union contract earns 11.2% more in wages than a peer with similar education, occupation, and experience in a nonunionized workplace in the same industry; this wage advantage is known as the "union wage premium." And unions don't just help union workers—they help all of us. When union density is high, *nonunion* workers benefit, because unions effectively set broader standards—including higher wages, as noted by Rosenfeld, Denice, and Laird (2016)—that nonunion employers must

meet in order to attract and retain the workers they need (and to avoid facing a union organizing drive themselves).

The combination of the direct effect of unions on union members and this "spillover" effect to nonunion workers means unions are crucial in raising wages for working people and reducing income inequality. Research shows that deunionization accounts for a sizable share of the growth in inequality between typical (median) workers and workers at the high end of the wage distribution in recent decades—on the order of 13–20% for women and 33–37% for men.¹⁷

Unions help raise wages for women and lessen racial wage gaps

Unions help raise women's pay. Hourly wages for women represented by a union are 5.8% higher on average than for nonunionized women with comparable characteristics. Rigorous research shows that unions reduce gender wage gaps within given employers: For example, Biasi and Sarsons (2020) show that the expiration of teacher collective bargaining agreements led to a gender gap in wages between male and female teachers with similar credentials.

Unions also help close wage gaps for Black and Hispanic workers. Since collective bargaining lifts wages of Black and Hispanic workers closer to those of their white counterparts, Black and Hispanic workers get a larger boost from unionization. White workers represented by union are paid "just" 8.7% more than their nonunionized peers who are white, but Black workers represented by union are paid 13.7% more than their nonunionized peers who are Black, and Hispanic workers represented by unions are paid 20.1% more than their nonunionized peers who are Hispanic.

Unions provide workers with better benefits, including paid leave and health care

Union workers are more likely to be covered by employer-provided health insurance. More than nine in 10 workers covered by a union contract (94%) have access to employer-sponsored health benefits, compared with just 68% of nonunion workers. Further, union employers contribute more to their employee's health care benefits. Union employers pay 86% of workers' health care premiums while nonunion employers pay 79% of their workers' health care premiums (BLS-EB 2019a).

Union workers also have greater access to paid sick days. Nine in 10 workers covered by a union contract (91%) have access to paid sick days, compared with 73% of nonunion workers. Almost all union workers in state and local government (97%) have paid sick days, compared with 86% of their nonunion peers. In the private sector, 86% of union workers have paid sick days compared with 72% of their nonunion peers (BLS-EB 2019b).

If workers want unions and they are critical to a just economy—why don't we have them?

The National Labor Relations Act (NLRA) provides most private-sector workers in the United States with the right to unionize and collectively bargain. However, in the 85 years since the law was enacted, those rights have become increasingly inaccessible to the overwhelming majority of the U.S. workforce. And only 25 states and the District of Columbia have laws that comprehensively protect public-sector workers' right to form and join unions (see map of state laws in the policy section of this report). In 2019, only 7.1% of private-sector workers were represented by a union, while 37.2% of public-sector workers were (Shierholz 2020). These shares stand in stark contrast to the nearly half (48%) of all nonunion workers who say they would vote for a union if given the opportunity—a 50% higher share than when a similar survey was taken in 1995 (Kochan et al. 2018).

If so many workers want union representation, why don't they have it? If workers want stronger COVID-19 protections, better wages and benefits, and a voice on the job, why don't they just form a union at their workplace? The fact is that our current labor law makes it very difficult for workers to win union representation (McNicholas et al. 2019). Workers face multiple hurdles when they try to organize (Lafer and Loustaunau 2020.) Some of the fundamental weaknesses and shortcomings of current labor law have been exposed as essential workers required to work during the COVID-19 pandemic have tried to organize and raise questions about their working conditions. Their experiences illustrate the weaknesses in current law.

Protections for workers who are organizing are weak

When workers at an Amazon warehouse in New York City joined together and walked out to protest safety conditions, Amazon fired Chris Smalls, one of the lead organizers (Ivanova 2020a). His case is still being investigated by the National Labor Relations Board (NLRB) (the presidentially appointed board that supervises union representation elections governed by the NLRA) and the New York State Attorney General.

Under current law, Smalls has no right to bring a lawsuit against the employer to assert his rights—he is entirely dependent on the Trump NLRB and its general counsel to pursue his case for unlawful termination. The general counsel is under no time deadlines or obligation to prioritize Smalls's case. If the company is found to have illegally fired Smalls, it is simply required to offer him his job back, minus the wages he earned or could have earned in the meantime. There are no damages or penalties. In other words, Amazon is no worse off financially for illegally firing Smalls, but the company will have succeeded in removing a union activist from the workplace and creating fear among Smalls's coworkers.

Employers are charged with illegally firing union activists in nearly 20% of all NLRB election campaigns (McNicholas et al. 2019). Employers know illegal firings are effective in derailing campaigns and that they will face no real consequences. (Firing workers for trying to organize a union is one of many illegal tactics U.S. employers have proven willing to use to thwart worker collective action because the penalties are so minimal, as detailed in McNicholas et al. 2019.)

Elections are slowed down while employers run anti-union campaigns

Earlier this year, more than 1,600 nurses at Mission Hospital in Asheville, North Carolina, tried to get an NLRB election at their workplace so that they could bargain collectively with the hospital over safety and other issues (Gordon 2020). The nurses filed a petition with the NLRB that included the requisite showing of support and got a hearing date. Then the Trump NLRB unilaterally decided to stop holding elections and canceled the hearing. After a lengthy process, during which the employer twice sought an extension for filing its papers and postponement of the hearing date, the NLRB scheduled a telephonic hearing to take place six weeks after the union had initially filed its representation petition (Cotiaux 2020a).

As the employer was claiming that the COVID crisis required indefinite postponement of the representation process, it ran an anti-union campaign that included sending anti-union communications to nurses and forcing them to attend mandatory meetings to hear the employer's anti-union message. (The use of anti-union propaganda and such "captive audience meetings" are but two of the many legal intimidation tactics used by employers—and the union-busting consultants they hire—to effectively scare workers out of exercising their right to collective bargaining, as detailed in Lafer and Loustaunau 2020.)

The NLRB finally set an election date, with voting starting on August 18—months after the nurses filed their petition (Cotiaux 2020b). Meanwhile, the employer continues to barrage the nurses with anti-union messages, having their anti-union consultants roam the halls, sometimes without masks, and decamp in nurses' break rooms to lobby against the union. Under current law, the union is not able to hold meetings with nurses at the hospital to talk about the benefits of unionization, so nurses are deprived of the opportunity to hear from both sides at the workplace.

Union-busters are everywhere

Workers at Google staged a national walkout in 2019 to protest the company's handling of sexual harassment. Earlier this year, workers petitioned Google to not bid on work for the Immigration and Customs Enforcement agency (ICE). Google workers have raised questions about other company practices. Google responded by firing several of the activists and by hiring a notorious union-avoidance consultant—one of the hundreds of companies that advise companies on how to stop union organizing drives (Scheiber and Wakabayashi 2020; Lafer and Loustaunau 2020).

Employers are evading responsibility

Workers have gone on strike at dozens of McDonald's restaurants over safety concerns, inadequate protections against sexual harassment, and other issues over the last eight years. Workers have been stymied in their efforts to get the company's safety practices and other labor policies addressed corporatewide, because McDonald's claims it is not their employer—that the workers are employed only by a particular franchise, and thus that McDonald's does not have any shared liability for wage and hour violations (Selyukh 2019). The Trump NLRB has weakened the test for determining whether two employers are "joint employers" who share that liability. And in a recent rulemaking, the Trump NLRB concluded that control over health and safety issues is not an automatic part of the joint-employer analysis (NLRB 2020).

Policy solutions for strengthening workers' bargaining rights

Bold and comprehensive action is needed to restore and strengthen workers' ability to join with their co-workers to form unions and build collective power to bargain with their employers over safety practices and other important workplace issues. What follows is a partial list of possible reforms, with an emphasis on steps Congress can take to strengthen federal law governing private-sector bargaining rights.

1. Pass the PRO Act

The Protecting the Right to Organize Act (the PRO Act), H.R. 2474, passed the U.S. House of Representatives on February 6, 2020, by a bipartisan vote of 224–194. A companion bill in the United States Senate, S. 1306, has 42 co-sponsors. Senate action on the PRO Act is being blocked by Senate Majority Leader Mitch McConnell. The PRO Act would significantly strengthen the ability of workers in the private sector to form unions and engage in collective bargaining by addressing several of the major obstacles that currently stand in workers' way. Following are descriptions of some of the PRO Act's key provisions, which are outlined in **Table 1**:

- The PRO Act establishes stiff penalties, including personal liability for corporate officials in appropriate cases, for violations of the NLRA.
- It strengthens remedies when companies illegally fire or retaliate against workers for trying to form a union and requires the NLRB to seek preliminary reinstatement of fired workers while their cases are pending.
- It bans "captive audience" meetings in which employers force workers to listen to the employer's anti-union messages.
- It establishes a process for achieving an initial collective bargaining agreement when workers first organize.

• It overrides state "right to work" laws that ban "fair share" agreements by explicitly allowing employers and unions to agree to fair share arrangements whereby all workers covered by a collective bargaining agreement share in the union's costs of negotiating and enforcing the agreement, even if some of those workers are not union members paying union dues. (In "right to work" states, fair share arrangements are banned and workers can get the benefit of union representation without contributing their fair share.)

The PRO Act has strong support and is ready for action. It should be a top priority for the administration and new Congress in January 2021.

2. Pass the Public Sector Freedom to Negotiate Act and the Public Safety Employer-Employee Cooperation Act

Pass these two acts so that all public-sector workers have the ability to form unions and engage in collective bargaining. Currently more than half of the states lack comprehensive collective bargaining laws for public-service workers like teachers. Public-service workers deserve the right to join together in unions to fight for stronger safety and health protections, better pay, and better working conditions.

3. Reaffirm in statutory language that the purpose of labor law is to promote and encourage organizing and collective bargaining

Reaffirm in statutory language that the purpose of labor law is to promote and encourage organizing and collective bargaining and that the NLRB's actions must further this goal. Promoting and encouraging organizing and collective bargaining was the purpose and goal of the original Wagner Act (the NLRA). However, after the passage of the Taft-Hartley Act, employers have argued that the law is not pro-union but is neutral.

The statutory language must be strengthened to provide that NLRB actions that do not meet the statutory standard of promoting organizing and collective bargaining could be invalidated by a reviewing court as contrary to the governing law under the Administrative Procedures Act. This approach is similar to that taken under the Occupational Safety and Health Act, which states that health standards must provide the maximum level of protection to workers that is technologically feasible, and standards that fall short of this level of protection can be invalidated by the courts.²¹

Table 1

The Protecting the Right to Organize (PRO) Act expands workers' rights on the job

Examples of loopholes in current labor law and how the PRO Act closes them

Deficiency in the National Labor Relations Act	Policy reform under the PRO Act				
Employers drag out the election process through litigation at the National Labor Relations Board (NLRB).	Workers and the NLRB set union election procedures. The employer is not involved.				
Employers have free rein to hold captive audience meetings where they deliver anti-union messages without an opportunity for the union to respond.	Employers are prohibited from forcing workers to attend captive audience meetings.				
Workers wait months and even years to be reinstated or receive back pay after they were unlawfully discharged by their employer for engaging in activities protected under the National Labor Relations Act (NLRA).	The NLRB is required to go to court and get an injunction to immediately reinstate workers if the NLRB believes the employer has illegally retaliated against workers for union activity.				
Employers who violate workers' rights under the NLRA face no civil penalties.	Employers who commit violations under the NLRA face civil penalties, including individual liability for responsible corporate officials.				
Workers are prohibited from bringing civil lawsuits against their employer for violating their NLRA rights.	Workers gain a private right to civil action.				
Employers are allowed to force workers to sign arbitration agreements in which they waive the right to collective or class action litigation.	Collective and class action waivers are banned.				
Employers are allowed to misclassify workers as independent contractors without violating the NLRA.	Employers must follow an "ABC" test to determine employee status and employee misclassification is a violation under the NLRA.				
Multiple employers are able to dictate workers' terms of employment while evading collective bargaining with employees.	Employers are less able to evade their responsibilities because the PRO Act codifies a strong joint-employer standard (a defined set of criteria ensuring that employers who dictate workers' terms of employment are considered joint employers and thus responsible for workplace protections).				
States may have "Right-to-work" laws that prohibit employers and unions from negotiating contracts that require dues or "fair share" fees from all represented workers.	States must allow private employers and unions to enter into "fair share" agreements.				

Table 1 (cont.)

Deficiency in the National Labor Relations Act Police

Policy reform under the PRO Act

Employers have the ability to drag out the process of bargaining over a first collective bargaining agreement.

Employers must follow a process for reaching a first agreement when workers organize, a process that uses mediation and then, if necessary, binding arbitration, to enable the parties to reach a first agreement.

Workers face limits on their fundamental right to strike.

Workers gain their full fundamental right to strike because the PRO Act removes prohibitions on secondary strikes, prohibits employers from permanently replacing striking workers, and bans the use of proactive lockouts by employers in which employers lock out employees who want to keep working.

Source: Authors' analysis of current labor law and the Protecting the Right to Organize Act of 2019, H.R. 2474, 116th Cong. (2019).

Economic Policy Institute

4. Amend the NLRA to expand access for workers and union organizers to discuss unionization at the workplace

Workers need a fair chance to hear from union representatives about the benefits of unionization, including the ways in which unions help strengthen health and safety protections at the workplace. Currently, employers are able to deliver their anti-union messages at the workplace and on work time, because the employer controls the workplace and directs how work time is spent. Employers use this advantage to bombard workers with anti-union messages in their paychecks, in one-on-one meetings with their supervisors, and in employer anti-union "captive-audience" meetings that workers are required to attend or face discipline or discharge. Nine out of 10 employers require workers to attend captive-audience meetings during organizing campaigns (Bronfenbrenner 2009).

Workers have only a limited ability to hear from union supporters at the workplace, and their access has been further curtailed by the Trump NLRB, which has restricted the ability of workers and organizers to organize at their workplace (McNicholas et al. 2019; Fawaz 2020). This imbalance undermines the ability of workers to organize together.

The law should be amended to require employers to grant reasonable access to union organizers, off-duty employees, and off-duty contractor employees to nonworking areas to talk with workers on their nonworking time. The law should also make clear that workers may use their employer's internal e-mail system for union-related messages. In addition, workers who have not yet organized a union should be able to designate a union representative as their representative during an OSHA inspection and related

Мар

Status of collective bargaining rights for state and local public workers, by state

									Maine	
									Vt.	N.H.
Wash.	ldaho	Mont.	N.D.	Minn.	III.	Wis.	Mich.	N.Y.	R.I.	Mass.
Ore.	Nev.	Wyo.	S.D.	lowa	Ind.	Ohio	Pa.	N.J.	Conn.	
Calif.	Utah	Colo.	Neb.	Mo.	Ку.	W.Va.	Va.	Md.	Del.	
	Ariz.	N.M.	Kan.	Ark.	Tenn.	N.C.	S.C.	D.C.		
			Okla.	La.	Miss.	Ala.	Ga.			
Alaska	Hawaii		Texas					Fla.		

Comprehensive laws protecting collective bargaining rights for a majority of public workers Weak laws with limited rights, no laws, or outright bans on collective bargaining for public workers State or local laws that guarantee full rights but only to some local government workers

While federal laws provide most private-sector workers and federal government workers with the right to unionize and bargain collectively, there is as of yet no federal law guaranteeing that right for state and local government workers like teachers. A patchwork of state laws provides inconsistent rights for these public workers.

Source: American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees analysis, August 2020.

Economic Policy Institute

proceedings.

The COVID-19 crisis shows that workers with union representation have fared better than nonunion workers in terms of advocating for safety equipment and protocols. Workers should not have to go through the formal NLRB election process to gain the benefit of union advocacy and expertise when it comes to their health and safety on the job.

5. Amend the NLRA to reestablish voluntary recognition of unions when workers choose it, and promote electronic voting in NLRB elections

The NLRB election process gives employers too many opportunities to interfere with

workers' ability to organize. Passage of the PRO Act will significantly improve the situation, but experience during the COVID-19 pandemic shows that further reforms are needed. Specifically, employers should be required to recognize and bargain with a union if a majority of workers indicate their support for the union as their representative. The law should not allow employers to determine whether workers have a formal election—that choice should be left up to workers, not the employer.

The additional obstacles placed in the way of NLRB elections during the COVID-19 crisis—cancellation of elections, the NLRB's inability to hold remote hearings, allowing mail ballot elections only if employers agree, and delays in the election process during which employers run their anti-union campaigns—all bolster the need to require employers to recognize unions based on a showing of majority support. This method of forming unions has been recognized and used by employers in the United States for decades. The law should allow workers to choose union representation through this method and require employers to respect their workers' choice. In addition, the NLRB should be directed to allow electronic voting in representation elections. Electronic voting has been used by the National Mediation Board for years, and it should be allowed and encouraged—particularly given the health risks associated with large gatherings (Muller 2020).

6. Amend the NLRA to let workers determine the bargaining unit and bargaining structure

When workers organize, they determine the group of workers—called the "bargaining unit"—that will be the group covered by the organizing and collective bargaining agreement, and they describe the bargaining unit in their petition to the NLRB. Employers try to gerrymander the bargaining unit by adding workers they think will vote against the union or removing those who support representation. Here again, it should be workers' choice, and not up to the employer, to determine the group that is organizing and bargaining.

As EPI has previously recommended, the law should make clear that the petitioning union's description of the bargaining unit is determinative, unless the employer can make a compelling case as to why the proposed unit is unworkable (Rhinehart and McNicholas 2020). Similarly, workers should be able to designate a multi-employer bargaining arrangement, and their proposed arrangement should be certified unless the employer can make a compelling case as to why its participation in a multi-employer bargaining unit is unworkable (Rhinehart and McNicholas 2020).

7. Enact federal and state measures that strengthen the right to refuse hazardous work and continue eligibility for UI benefits for workers refusing unsafe work

At the beginning of the COVID-19 pandemic, essential workers in health care, food service, warehouses, grocery stores, meatpacking plants, and other settings raised concerns about the risk of workplace exposure to COVID-19 and the lack of personal protective equipment and other safety protections. Too often, these workers were fired or faced other retaliation for raising these concerns (Hiltzik 2020; Kruzel 2020; Davenport, Bhattarai, and McGregor 2020). In other places, workers were called back to work at workplaces that did not have sufficient health and safety protections and were faced with the prospect of working at an unsafe job and risking contracting a deadly disease, or refusing to work and risking losing their unemployment benefits.

Workers should not be faced with choosing between their health and their livelihood. The law must be strengthened to explicitly protect workers who refuse to perform hazardous work from being fired or retaliated against. These protections exist to some extent now under the Occupational Safety and Health Act and the NLRA, but the protections are weak and the enforcement is up to the government agency. Also, workers who refuse to work because of unsafe working conditions that the employer fails to address should not be disqualified from receiving unemployment benefits: States should be required to consider the refusal to perform unsafe work as "good cause" to not work, so that unemployment benefits continue (Berkowitz and Sonn 2020). And because strikes have shown themselves to be effective and often necessary to force action on safety and health, states should be required to provide unemployment insurance for strikers (Block and Sachs 2020).²²

8. Amend the NLRA to extend collective bargaining rights to agricultural, domestic, and student workers

Millions of agricultural workers and domestic workers other than those employed by private agencies are excluded from the NLRA's coverage. And the Trump NLRB has proposed to strip millions of student workers of their collective bargaining rights (McNicholas, Poydock, and Rhinehart 2019). Yet the COVID-19 crisis has shown how vulnerable these workers are to occupational exposure to the coronavirus—in the fields, in people's homes, and at colleges and universities. The NLRA should be amended to expand coverage to agricultural, domestic, and student workers so these workers can form unions and fight for health and safety protections on the job.

9. Strengthen and expand workers' speech

rights in the law

The COVID-19 crisis has shown that when it comes to health and safety and many other issues, there is no meaningful distinction between a workplace issue and a public issue, or a workplace issue and a consumer issue (see "Unions have played an integral role in securing benefits for workers during the pandemic" section earlier). Workers who have spoken out about the lack of protections at grocery stores have been raising issues of importance to both workers and consumers who shop at these stores. Workers who have been raising concerns about a lack of protective equipment in health care settings have been concerned about their own safety and also that of patients and family members visiting patients. Meatpacking workers who have raised concerns about a lack of protections at their plants have raised issues that are also of concern to their communities, because workers who contract COVID-19 on the job carry the disease home with them to their communities.

Similarly, when workers speak out about corporate practices—such as the Google workers who petitioned their employer about contracting with ICE, or employees urging stronger action by Google on climate change (Wong 2019)—they are using their voice as workers to try to bring about better corporate practices. Workers should not face retaliation for speaking out about these workplace and public issues, nor should they be punished for the equivalent of "taking a knee" to protest police violence or for demonstrating their support for Black Lives Matter at work—but they have (Ivanova 2020b; Jagannathan 2020; Pappas 2020). The NLRA should protect workers against retaliation for speaking out on their own and their co-workers' behalf on workplace issues, corporate issues, and societal issues and should not artificially constrain workers' speech rights to a narrow set of issues.

10. Amend the NLRA to establish remedies when employers stall bargaining

Workers form unions because they want to bargain with their employers and reach agreement about issues that matter to them—issues like health and safety, wages, protections against sexual harassment, and dignity on the job. Yet too often workers' goals are frustrated because employers drag out the bargaining process and refuse to reach agreement.

The PRO Act establishes an important mediation and arbitration process for ensuring that newly organized workers reach a first agreement. This reform should be expanded to include "make-whole" remedies for workers when employers drag their feet and fail to bargain in good faith—remedies like the wages and benefits workers would have received if the employer had not dragged out the bargaining process. These remedies were once regularly issued by the NLRB but the NLRB stopped doing so because reviewing courts viewed them as beyond the NLRB's statutory authority. Congress should establish that the NLRB has the authority to provide this make-whole remedy and should direct the NLRB to make this remedy its standard practice.

11. Enact NLRA provisions that extend existing collective bargaining agreements

Relatedly, workers should not need to start from scratch when bargaining a contract with a newly organized employer. Where a union has a significant presence at an employer, in an industry, or in a geographic area, the law should provide a process for the union to extend the contract standards for wages and benefits that the union has achieved through bargaining with these employers to newly organized groups. The PRO Act establishes a mediation and arbitration process for achieving initial collective bargaining agreements for newly organized workers. That process should default to the contract standards the union has been able to achieve with other employers in the industry or area, or such higher standards as the union demonstrates are appropriate (Rhinehart and McNicholas 2020).

12. Amend the NLRA to make clear that health and safety are essential terms of employment when determining joint-employer status

Health and safety is consistently cited as one of the most important issues to working people, and the COVID-19 crisis has only elevated its importance. Unions routinely bargain with employers over health and safety protections, and collective bargaining gives workers a stronger voice for addressing these critical issues than they would have individually. Yet, inexplicably, the Trump NLRB has determined that health and safety is not an "essential" term of employment, such that it is not automatically considered when reviewing whether two employers are joint employers with control over "essential" terms of employment (NLRB 2020). This artificially narrows the joint-employer inquiry and excludes an issue of extreme importance to working people (Becker and Berner 2020). Legislation should make clear that health and safety is an essential term of employment.

Endnotes

- The phenomenon of unions narrowing the Black—white wage gap isn't new. Starting in the mid-1940s, Black workers began to be more likely to be in unions and to have a larger union premium than white workers.
- See question 14 in the BLS's "Frequently Asked Questions: The Impact of the Coronavirus (COVID-19) Pandemic on The Employment Situation for April 2020" (BLS 2020) for the discussion of misclassified workers.
- 3. These numbers are based on EPI's analysis of Current Population Survey microdata (EPI 2020) and will not match those published by BLS because we use mutually exclusive racial and ethnic categories: for instance, white non-Hispanic and Black non-Hispanic. Further, these numbers are not seasonally adjusted. Note that the Black unemployment rate, the Black women's unemployment rate, the AAPI unemployment rate, and the AAPI women's unemployment rate peaked in May. The other unemployment rates listed in this paragraph, and the overall unemployment rate, peaked in April.

- **4.** This is roughly consistent with Dingel and Neiman 2020, which finds that 37% of jobs in the U.S. can be performed entirely at home.
- 5. Essential workers in this data set include workers in food and agriculture; emergency services; transportation, warehouse, and delivery; industrial, commercial, residential facilities and services; health care; government and community-based services; communications and IT; financial sector; energy sector; water and wastewater management; chemical sector; and critical manufacturing. The 12 "essential" industries were identified by using executive orders from California and Maryland as models (State of California 2020; Maryland Office of Legal Counsel 2020).
- 6. See Table 3 in McNicholas and Poydock 2020a.
- 7. Here, low-wage workers are defined as those in the bottom 25% of wage earners and high-wage workers are defined as those in the top 25%.
- 8. Essential workers in this data set include workers in social services, health care, protective services, food service, custodial/building maintenance, personal care, sales, installation and repair, and transportation.
- 9. Front-line industries in this data set include grocery, convenience, and drugstore workers; public transit workers; trucking, warehouse, and postal service workers; building cleaning service workers; health care workers; and child care and social services workers.
- 10. The United Food and Commercial Workers secured increased pay and benefits for workers in more than a dozen meatpacking and food-processing companies. The commitments include \$2 per hour premium pay for workers at Campbell's Soup, a \$1,500 bonus for workers at Smucker Foods, and a 15% pay increase for workers at Danone North America. In addition, the United Food and Commercial Workers won premium pay for thousands of workers at Kroger, Giant, Safeway, and Shoppers. As of July 2020, all stores had eliminated premium pay for front-line workers. See UFCW 2020 and UFCW Local 400 2020.
- 11. The United Auto Workers persuaded General Motors, Ford, and Fiat Chrysler to shut down operations for two weeks to slow the spread of the virus, and they negotiated with the companies to provide all workers with protective gear, including masks. See UAW 2020 and Engdahl 2020.
- 12. The Communications Workers of America secured additional paid sick and family leave for unionized Verizon workers. The agreement includes 26 weeks of paid sick leave for individuals diagnosed with COVID-19 and eight weeks of paid leave for those caring for an individual medically diagnosed with COVID-19. See CWA 2020.
- 13. The Teamsters reached an agreement with DHL Express that relaxes rules pertaining to vacation use by workers for the shipping company if shipping volumes drop. The letter of agreement aims to minimize any potential layoffs that may result from COVID-19. See Teamsters 2020.
- 14. The text and data in the following sections are adapted and updated from *How Today's Unions Help Working People* (Bivens et al. 2017).
- 15. In this analysis, the unionized public-sector workforce (7.9 million workers, constituting 37.8% of all public-sector workers) includes workers in all industries in the public sector. So, for example, education and health services workers who work in the public sector are included in this tally, not in the private-sector education and health services industries tallies.
- 16. The union wage premium analysis uses individual-level data from EPI microdata extracts of the 2015–2019 Current Population Survey Outgoing Rotation Groups (EPI 2020). Specifically, we

report the coefficient on union status from a regression of the log of the hourly wage on union status and a quintic polynomial in age (used as a measure of experience), and dummies for race and ethnicity, education, citizenship, major industry, major occupation, state, and year. We exclude observations with imputed wages because the imputation process does not take union status into account and therefore biases the union premium toward zero. This analysis does not account for nonwage benefits.

- 17. The estimates of 13% for women and 37% for men are from authors' analysis of data from Fortin, Lemieux, and Lloyd 2019. The estimates of 20% for women and 33% for men are from Western and Rosenfeld 2011. Western and Rosenfeld estimate that "deunionization explains a fifth of the inequality increase for women and a third for men."
- 18. Federal law gives federal employees the right to unionize and bargain.
- 19. As Kochan et al. note, "The survey excluded senior managers, owners, or family members of owners," thus "it contains a higher percentage of low income workers than in the national population."
- 20. McDonald's workers in New York City were among the fast-food workers who walked off the job in 2012 to demand a \$15 hourly wage and the right to form a union, which was the genesis of the now-global First for \$15 movement. See Fight for \$15 2020.
- 21. See 29 USC 656(b)(5) (directing OSHA to set the standard that "most adequately assures, to the extent feasible, on the basis of the best available evidence, that no employee will suffer material impairment of health or functional capacity").
- 22. Workers who are locked out by their employers should also be eligible for unemployment benefits. See Block and Sachs 2020.
- 23. The state of Virginia recently adopted emergency regulations to protect workers from COVID-19 exposure, including provisions banning retaliation against workers for raising safety concerns to the public. See VA DOLI 2020.
- 24. Ex-Cell-O, 185 NLRB 107 (1970), aff'd in relevant part, 449 F.2d 1058 (D.C. Cir).

References

Becker, Craig, and Nicole Berner. 2020. "Request for Reconsideration of, and Postponement of, the Joint Employer Rule." Letter submitted on the behalf of AFL-CIO and SEIU to National Labor Relations Board Chairman John F. Ring. *Law 360*, April 20, 2020.

Berkowitz, Deborah, and Paul K. Sonn. 2020. *Protecting Worker Safety & Health in the COVID Crisis:* A State & Local Model Policy Response. National Employment Law Project, April 2020.

Bhattarai, Abha. 2020. "It Feels Like a War Zone': As More of Them Die, Grocery Workers Increasingly Fear Showing Up at Work." *Washington Post*, April 12, 2020.

Biasi, Barbara, and Heather Sarsons. 2020. "Flexible Wages, Bargaining, and the Gender Gap" (working paper). June 2020.

Bivens, Josh. 2020. "Cutting Off the \$600 Boost to Unemployment Benefits Would Be Both Cruel and Bad Economics." *Working Economics Blog* (Economic Policy Institute), June 26, 2020.

Bivens, Josh, and David Cooper. 2020. "Without Federal Aid to State and Local Governments, 5.3 Million Workers Will Likely Lose Their Jobs by the End of 2021." Working Economics Blog (Economic Policy Institute), June 10, 2020.

Bivens, Josh, Lora Engdahl, Elise Gould, Teresa Kroeger, Celine McNicholas, Lawrence Mishel, Zane Mokhiber, Heidi Shierholz, Marni von Wilpert, Valerie Wilson, and Ben Zipperer. 2017. *How Today's Unions Help Working People: Giving Workers the Power to Improve Their Jobs and Unrig the Economy*. Economic Policy Institute, August 2017.

Block, Sharon, and Ben Sachs. 2020. *Clean Slate for Worker Power: Building a Just Economy and Democracy*. Clean Slate for Worker Power, a project of the Labor and Worklife Program, Harvard Law School, January 2020, pp. 62–63.

Bronfenbrenner, Kate. 2009. *No Holds Barred: The Intensification of Employer Opposition to Organizing*. Economic Policy Institute and the American Rights at Work Education Fund, May 2009.

Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS). 2020. "Frequently Asked Questions: The Impact of the Coronavirus (COVID-19) Pandemic on the Employment Situation for April 2020" (web page). May 2020.

Bureau of Labor Statistics, Employee Benefits in the United States (BLS-EB). 2019a. "Table 2. Medical Care Benefits: Access, Participation, and Take-Up Rates, March 2019." In *Employee Benefits in the United States—March 2019*, published September 19, 2019.

Bureau of Labor Statistics, Employee Benefits in the United States (BLS-EB). 2019b. "Table 6. Selected Paid Leave Benefits: Access, March 2019." In *Employee Benefits in the United States—March 2019*, published September 19, 2019.

Bureau of Labor Statistics, American Time Use Survey (BLS-ATUS). 2019. "Table 1. Workers Who Could Work at Home, Did Work at Home, and Were Paid for Work at Home, by Selected Characteristics, Averages for the Period 2017–2018" (economic news release). Last updated September 24, 2019; accessed July 2020.

Communications Workers of America (CWA). 2020. "Re: Leave Agreement." Letter from Verizon to Gladys M. Finnigan, Assistant to the Vice President, CWA, March 16, 2020.

Congressional Budget Office (CBO). 2020. *An Update to the Economic Outlook: 2020 to 2030*. Data supplement [Excel]. Accessed July 2020.

Cotiaux, Neil. 2020a. "Mission Health Seeks Second Union Hearing Delay, Blames Pandemic." *Carolina Public Press*, April 6, 2020.

Cotiaux, Neil. 2020b. "Working for HCA: Asheville Nurses Protest Conditions at Mission Hospital, Win Ruling on Forming Union." *Carolina Public Press*, August 5, 2020.

Davenport, Christian, Abha Bhattarai, and Jena McGregor. 2020. "As Coronavirus Spreads, So Do Reports of Companies Mistreating Workers." *Washington Post*, March 31, 2020.

Dingel, Jonathan I., and Brent Neiman. 2020. "How Many Jobs Can Be Done at Home?" National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper no. 26948, issued April 2020, revised June 2020. https://doi.org/10.3386/w26948.

Economic Policy Institute (EPI). 2020. Current Population Survey Extracts, Version 1.0.7, https://microdata.epi.org.

Eidelson, Josh. 2020. "McDonald's Accused of Firing Worker over Strikes for Safety Gear."

Bloomberg Law, July 22, 2020.

Engdahl, Lora. 2020. "Unions Are Giving Workers a Seat at the Table When It Comes to the Coronavirus Response." Working Economics Blog (Economic Policy Institute), March 31, 2020.

Farber, Henry S., Daniel Herbst, Illyana Kuziemko, and Suresh Naidu. 2018. "Unions and Inequality over the Twentieth Century: New Evidence from Survey Data." National Bureau of Economic Research Working Paper no. 24587, May 2018.

Fawaz, Sahid. 2020. "Trump's NLRB: Employees Can Be Disciplined for Union Talk While on the Clock Even If It Doesn't Interrupt Work." *Labor 411*, June 1, 2020.

Fight for \$15. 2020. "About Us" (web page). Accessed August 13, 2020.

Fortin, Nicole M., Thomas Lemieux, and Neil Lloyd. 2019. "Labor Market Institutions and the Distribution of Wages: The Role of Spillover Effects." Vancouver School of Economics, University of British Columbia, working paper, February 2019.

Gordon, Brian. 2020. "Mission Nurses Seek Union Election. What Happens Now?" Asheville Citizen Times, March 7, 2020.

Gould, Elise. 2020a. "Lack of Paid Sick Days and Large Numbers of Uninsured Increase Risks of Spreading the Coronavirus." Working Economics Blog (Economic Policy Institute), February 28, 2020.

Gould, Elise. 2020b. "The Bounceback Deflates: Job Gains Slow Considerably in July" (Economic Indicators). Economic Policy Institute, August 7, 2020.

Gould, Elise, and Heidi Shierholz. 2020. "Not Everybody Can Work from Home: Black and Hispanic Workers Are Much Less Likely to Be Able to Telework." Working Economics Blog (Economic Policy Institute), March 19, 2020.

Hertel-Fernandez, Alexander, Suresh Naidu, Adam Reich, and Patrick Youngblood. 2020. *Understanding the COVID-19 Workplace: Evidence from a Survey of Essential Workers*. Roosevelt Institute, June 2020.

Hiltzik, Michael. 2020. "Column: Nurses Know We Were Unprepared for the Coronavirus. They're Being Punished for Speaking Out." *Los Angeles Times*, April 17, 2020.

Ivanova, Irina. 2020a. "Amazon Fires Worker Who Organized Staten Island Warehouse Walkout." *CBS News*, March 31, 2020.

Ivanova, Irina. 2020b. "Whole Foods Workers Protest for Right to Wear 'Black Lives Matter' Masks." CBS News, June 28, 2020.

Jagannathan, Meera. 2020. "A Taco Bell Employee Says He Was Fired for Supporting Black Lives Matter: Could Your Company Fire You for the Same Reason?" *MarketWatch*, June 21, 2020.

Jamieson, Dave. 2020. "One Way to Protect Workers in A Pandemic: Make It Harder to Fire Them." *Huffpost*, May 23, 2020.

Jewett, Christina, Melissa Bailey, and Danielle Renwick. 2020. "Nearly 600—and Counting—US Health Workers Have Died of COVID-19." *Kaiser Health News*, June 2, 2020.

Kaplan, Ezra, and Jo Ling Kent. 2020. "Eighth Amazon Warehouse Worker Dies from COVID-19." NBC News, May 21, 2020.

Kochan, Thomas A., William T. Kimball, Duanyi Yang, and Erin L. Kelly. 2018. "Voice Gaps at Work, Options for Closing Them, and Challenges for Future Actions and Research." MIT Sloan School of Management, Institute for Work and Employment Research working paper, June 2018.

Kruzel, John. 2020. "Hospitals Threatening to Fire Workers for Speaking Out About Coronavirus Shortages: Report." *The Hill*, March 31, 2020.

Lafer, Gordon, and Lola Loustaunau. 2020. Fear at Work: An Inside Account of How Employers Threaten, Intimidate, and Harass Workers to Stop Them from Exercising Their Right to Collective Bargaining. Economic Policy Institute, July 2020.

Maryland (State of) Office of Legal Counsel. 2020. "Interpretive Guidance: COVID19-04, re: Order of the Governor of the State of Maryland, Number 20-03-23-01." March 23, 2020.

Miller, Leila. 2020. "Low-Wage Workers Face Retaliation for Demanding COVID-19 Safety Measures at Work." Los Angeles Times, August 15, 2020.

McNicholas, Celine. 2020. "Congress Should Immediately Pass Legislation Protecting Workers' Safety During the Coronavirus Pandemic." Working Economics Blog (Economic Policy Institute), April 13, 2020.

McNicholas, Celine, and Margaret Poydock. 2020a. "Who Are Essential Workers? A Comprehensive Look at Their Wages, Demographics, and Unionization Rates." Working Economics Blog (Economic Policy Institute), May 19, 2020.

McNicholas, Celine, and Margaret Poydock. 2020b. "The Trump Administration Has Weakened Crucial Worker Protections Needed to Combat the Coronavirus: Agencies Tasked with Protecting Workers Have Put Them in Danger." *Working Economics Blog* (Economic Policy Institute), April 14, 2020.

McNicholas, Celine, Margaret Poydock, and Lynn Rhinehart. 2019. *Unprecedented: The Trump NLRB's Attack on Workers' Rights*. Economic Policy Institute, October 2019.

McNicholas, Celine, Margaret Poydock, Julia Wolfe, Ben Zipperer, Gordon Lafer, and Lola Loustaunau. 2019. *Unlawful: U.S. Employers Are Charged with Violating Federal Law in 41.5% of All Union Election Campaigns*. Economic Policy Institute, December 2019.

Muller, Eleanor. 2020. "Democrats, Unions Redouble Push to Move NLRB Elections Online." *Politico*, July 17, 2020.

National Labor Relations Board (NLRB). 2020. Joint Employer Status Under the National Labor Relations Act [final rule], 85 Fed. Reg. 11184–11236 (February 26, 2020).

Pappas, Lista. 2020. "Whole Food Employees Continue Nearly 3-Week Long Walk-Out over BLM Mask Ban." *Boston 25*, July 11, 2020.

Paul, Kari. 2020. "Amazon Fires Two Employees Who Condemned Treatment of Warehouse Workers." *Guardian*, April 14, 2020.

Rhinehart, Lynn, and Celine McNicholas. 2020. *Collective Bargaining Beyond the Worksite: How Workers and Their Unions Build Power and Set Standards for Their Industries*. Economic Policy Institute, May 2020.

Rosenfeld, Jake, Patrick Denice, and Jennifer Laird. 2016. *Union Decline Lowers Wages of Nonunion Workers: The Overlooked Reason Why Wages Are Stuck and Inequality Is Growing*. Economic Policy

Institute, August 30, 2016.

Scheiber, Noam, and Daisuke Wakabayashi. 2020. "Google Hires Firm Known for Anti-Union Efforts." *New York Times*, November 20, 2019.

Selyukh, Alina. 2020. "McDonald's Not Responsible for How Franchisees Treat Workers, U.S. Agency Rules." NPR, December 12, 2019.

Shierholz, Heidi. 2020. *The Number of Workers Represented by a Union Held Steady in 2019, While Union Membership Fell*. Economic Policy Institute, January 2020.

State of California. 2020. "Essential Workforce." COVID19.ca.gov, accessed July 27, 2020.

Teamsters (International Brotherhood of Teamsters). 2020. "Teamsters, DHL Reach Agreement to Help Minimize Layoffs" (press release). April 15, 2020.

United Automobile, Aerospace, and Agricultural Implement Workers of America (UAW). 2020. "COVID-19 / Coronavirus Resources" (web page). Accessed July 2020.

United Food and Commercial Workers International Union (UFCW). 2020. "UFCW Announces Increased Pay, Benefits for Meatpacking and Food Processing Workers on Front Lines of Outbreak" (press release). March 2020.

United Food and Commercial Workers, Local 400 (UFCW Local 400). 2020. "Live Updates: New Policies in Effect at Giant, Kroger, Safeway & Shoppers" (press release). Updated June 6, 2020.

Virginia Department of Labor and Industry (VA DOLI). 2020. "§16VAC25-220, Emergency Temporary Standard Infectious Disease Prevention: SARS-CoV-2 Virus That Causes COVID-19" (press release). July 15, 2020.

Western, Bruce, and Jake Rosenfeld. 2011. "Unions, Norms, and the Rise in U.S. Wage Inequality." *American Sociological Review* 76, no. 4 (August 2011): 513–537.

Wilson, Valerie, and Elise Gould. 2020. *Black Workers Face Two of the Most Lethal Preexisting Conditions for Coronavirus—Racism and Economic Inequality*. Economic Policy Institute, June 2020.

Wilson, Valerie, and William M. Rodgers III. 2016. *Black-White Wage Gaps Expand with Rising Wage Inequality*. Economic Policy Institute, September 2016.

Wong, Julia Carrie. 2019. "Google Workers Call on Company to Adopt Aggressive Climate Plan." *The Guardian*, November 4, 2019.